Muddy Creek Charter School

Quarterly Status Report

April 15, 2009

Greetings from the Board


In keeping with our desire to maintain a strong relationship with both the school district and the school community, the members of the Inavale Community Partners (ICP) Board invite you to read our first status report in our inaugural year of operating Muddy Creek Charter School.  The Board meets in open meeting twice a month on Thursdays at 7pm to conduct its business and currently has five members,  all with excellent attendance records.  Our President Anita Grunder is on a six-month sabbatical leave (January-July 2009) and has thus taken a leave-of-absence from the Board; Morning McCreary was appointed in her place to serve as an interim Director.  Meetings generally consist of a detailed school and financial report, assisting staff in resolving questions or action items, and discussing ongoing Policy and Procedures documents to address future school operations. 

The Board’s recent activities include conducting a School Performance Survey among all staff members and completing an Accountability chart that outlines the flow of responsibility for various operations duties between the ICP Board, various staff members at MCCS, and the school district.  Year-end staff evaluations will be based upon this chart.  After receiving a progress report from teachers, the Board voted to formalize our current grade distribution to enhance stability in curriculum delivery.  As a result, we will be expanding to a kindergarten, two 1/2/3 classrooms, and one 4/5 class for the 2009-2010 school year.  Enrollment for next year is currently at 81 students, which means all classes are full with a waiting list for several grades.  In March, we were granted an enrollment waiver by ODE that allows enrollment lottery preference for not more than 3 students of MCCS Founders and no more than 5 students of MCCS Staff members.  So far, no student has needed a waiver to attend the school.  MCCS will be hiring two new teachers in May, an additional 1/2/3 classroom teacher and a replacement kindergarten teacher (due to present teacher’s impending relocation).  Board members play key roles on committees for the hiring process.

Corvallis 509J School District  

Kathleen Westly, Secretary and ICP Board Member, is our designated liaison with the District.

Meetings with District Administration:

January 12, 2009 – ICP Board representatives met with Assistant Superintendent Steve Youngblood and Mike Strowbridge, Curriculum & Staff Development Coordinator, to discuss two items:

· School Improvement Funds – MCCS provided a description of how these funds are being used to reduce class size and improve literacy and received the appropriate SIF monies.

· MCCS request to incorporate 6th grade – We agreed to meet again to discuss further.

February 5, 2009 – ICP Board representatives met with Assistant Superintendent Steve Youngblood and Mike Strowbridge, Curriculum & Staff Development Coordinator, to discuss three items:

· Sixth grade request– Assistant Superintendent Youngblood explained the primary reasons he would not recommend adding 6th grade at MCCS at this time.  We agreed that MCCS would present our request to the Corvallis District School Board.

· Work samples -- Mike presented the state requirement for all district teachers, including MCCS, to submit scored work samples.

· Professional development and training -- Mike explained that MCCS teachers are welcome to participate in a number of district-sponsored trainings.  Our Executive Director will facilitate MCCS attendance at appropriate district meetings. 

Corvallis School Board Presentations:

February 23, 2009 – ICP Board members presented our request to incorporate 6th grade at Muddy Creek.  While we were disappointed that the School Board did not agree to support this proposal at this time, we appreciate the Board’s willingness to consider and discuss this request in a timely manner.   

As has been our practice throughout the year, an MCCS representative will be present at all regular monthly School Board meetings.  Periodically we will make short reports to update the Board on MCCS activities and be available for any questions.

We continue to pursue strong relationships with all district representatives and appreciate the hard work, time, and attention given to us by district employees and School Board members.

Financial Report

One of the biggest challenges facing charter schools is managing expenses on a limited budget.  This year, the money allotted per student from the State School Fund has decreased several times since the initial estimate.  We planned a very conservative budget for our first year in order to protect against fluctuating enrollment (and thus funding) as well as to build a reserve fund.  We have had very stable enrollment and have overestimated utility and staff benefit expenses, resulting in operating expenses coming in under budget despite the district-wide reduction in funding.  Additionally, MCCS received approximately $9,900 of the total School Improvement Funds that were awarded to 509J.  Our financial data (profit & loss, statement of net worth, spending vs. budget) is reported to the school district monthly.  We have now been able to direct some of our funds toward increased staffing, including increasing administrative support and custodial hours and creating a job-shared Math educational assistant position. 

We are now in the third and final phase of our Charter Implementation Grant which ends in May 2009.  Grant funds have been or are being spent on additional literacy, math, and social studies materials for all classrooms, technology (including staff computers and interactive white boards), outfitting a fourth classroom for next year, equipping our science lab, making safety improvements to the building, and professional development opportunities for teachers.  We also plan to purchase a Social Skills curriculum chosen by our parent-staff committee.

Additionally, our teachers have done an admirable job of capturing grant money for the school.  In August, teachers York and Gorman applied for and were awarded approximately $16,900 from the Oregon Community Fund – Gray Family Grant for science equipment and funding a series of field studies.  We also received $3000 from the Clemens Foundation and $2050 from Benton County Soil and Water Conservation District.  In March, Kindergarten teacher Janell Watson received a $200 classroom grant from OSU Federal Credit Union.  Both her classroom and the 3/4/5 class were adopted through the Hewlett-Packard Adopt-A-Classroom program and each received materials of their choosing valued at $500.

Our parents and community have also been an invaluable source of financial support.  We had a very successful winter donation drive, and parents have signed MCCS up for a number of fundraising programs such as the Scholastic Book Club, General Mills Boxtops for Education, e-Scrip, HP Gifts-in-Kind, and programs through local merchants.

Despite the weak condition of the current economy, the financial outlook for Muddy Creek Charter School is strong and stable.  Our success in handling funding challenges in these economic times, especially during our first year of operation, bodes well for the future financial stability of our school.

Facilities Report  

Aside from regular building maintenance, we have three ongoing areas of activity:  security, ADA compliance, and fire code compliance.

· The alarm system for the school was fully operational by December 2008 with all security codes working.  Since then, however, we have had equipment disappear from the school.  Staff has implemented a new daily security plan, and locking hardware has been installed on the computer room's two doors (Room 4).  A police report has been filed for the missing items.

· New ADA compliant hardware has been installed on gym hall doors.  Magnetic door holders will also be installed on these same doors to allow them to be propped open but automatically released when the fire alarm is activated.

· When MCCS opened in September, the school was inspected by our Rural District Fire Marshal Ray Hubble (of Philomath) and Deputy State Fire Marshal George Crosiar (Albany) to determine compliance with State codes.  It was determined at this time that the Firtex tiles in the ceiling of the school were a hazard.  As agreed between 509J District Facilities Personnel and the Philomath Fire Marshal, the tiles would be secured and painted with an approved fire retardant intumescent paint to seal tiles and provide acceptable flame-spread tolerance.  The painting was done while school was closed over Spring Break, and the cost of the project will be credited to MCCS against the Capital Improvement Fund portion of our lease.  The newly painted ceiling tiles have not met the Fire Marshal’s expectation, so 509J representative Kim Patten is coordinating the effort to resolve the situation to all parties’ satisfaction (painting contractor, Fire Marshal, 509J, and MCCS).

Events

MCCS marked its 100th day of school on February 21st with a special all-school meeting, slideshow, and songs.  Read-Across-America Day on March 5 was celebrated with a Read-a-thon.  Parents, staff, and other volunteers shared their favorite stories with the students, and adults and kids alike dressed up as their favorite book characters.  Our First Annual MCCS Egg Drop was held on March 20th where students were able to test how well their egg safety devices worked and prizes were awarded the most creative entries. 

 

The newest activity at MCCS is a drama class that is meeting after school on Mondays, led by our Afternoon Adventures teacher Jenny Swanson.  So far 28 children have signed up!

MCCS has a weekly newsletter and online calendar to keep families informed of activities and volunteer opportunities.  In addition to our many visitors, we are fortunate to have an active volunteer community.  Currently we have parent-run committees for Transportation and Social Skills Curriculum as well as parents serving as Grant Opportunities Coordinator, Volunteer Coordinator, School Services Coordinator, Library Coordinator, and Webmaster.  We average 470 volunteer hours per month, including parents who help regularly in classrooms. 

Upcoming events include a second MCCS Parent survey going out during April Parent-Teacher Conferences and preparations for our big combination Potluck and Hiring Day on May 9th when we bring candidates to our school for two classroom openings next year.

Student Progress

MAP and OAKS Testing:

Students in grades 1 through 5 have taken the MAP test for Math.  The scores have helped teachers place students in math groups, and three math aides have been hired as a result of testing to help with remediation.

As of April 14th, the first round of OAKS testing for third, fourth, and fifth graders at Muddy Creek has been completed and includes testing for Reading, Math, and Science.  Any student needing to retake a test will be able to do so by the last day of testing in May.

Special Student Reports: 

MCCS classes have had numerous field trips and class presentations over the past three months.  The Kindergarten class went on a field trip to MLK Park where staff from the Avery House led them on an exploration of animal tracks.  The Kindergarten class has also hosted international students from Egypt and Indonesia for cultural presentations.  Grades 1-5 went to see the play Charlotte's Web at LBCC, and Kalapuyan storyteller Esther Stutzman visited the school in early March with presentations for all of the classes. The 1/2/3 class went on field trips to the A.C. Gilbert Discovery House in Salem and the OSU sheep barn.  The class also hosted a Math Morning with Gail Gerdeman, where parents were given tips on helping their child understand and love math and spent time playing math games with their child.   The 3/4/5 class has taken ten expeditions to local natural areas and has had experts, including park rangers and an ornithologist, present to students.  Additionally, the class has been learning to make Power Point presentations about the local animals they have been researching.

In the afternoons, students have worked on projects, including studies of bees, soils, farms, voting, local animals, and the history of the school.  They observe and explore the natural areas on our school grounds.  They sometimes use the afternoon for long, uninterrupted blocks of fictional and nonfictional writing. 

___________________________
Tanya Freeman, Acting President

Signed April 15, 2009
For other ICP Board Members:

Kathleen Westly, Secretary

Payton James-Amberg, Treasurer

Christine Harvey Horning, Director

Morning McCreary, Interim Director

Anita Grunder, Inactive Director
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